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INTRODUCTION

Dear friends, 

This handbook is a statewide 
resource intended to provide 
basic information about campus 
sexual assault. It is written for 
survivors, but it is also intended 
to help friends and family. 
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WHAT IS SEXUAL ASSAULT?

Sexual assault is when a person forces or coerces another into 
unwanted sexual contact, like unwanted sexual penetration of the 
body or unwanted touching of intimate parts of the body. Some 
perpetrators force unwanted sexual contact when a victim is asleep, 
unconscious, under the influence of alcohol/drugs or physically 
helpless.

Michigan law refers to sexual assault as “criminal sexual 
conduct” and most school’s disciplinary codes will refer to sexual 
assault as “sexual misconduct.”  The exact definition will vary 
between state criminal law and school misconduct policies.

There are a lot of myths about sexual assault.  
Here are the facts.
       > Sexual assault is NEVER the victim’s fault. Sexual assault is 
          caused by a perpetrator who chooses to harm another 
          person.
        > Anyone can be sexually assaulted. Perpetrators target adults, 
          teens and children of all ages regardless of gender identity or 
          sexual orientation.
       > About 85% of sexual assault crimes are committed by 
          someone the victim knows– an acquaintance, friend, friend 



WHAT YOU MAY BE FEELING

Everyone reacts differently 
to the trauma of being 
sexually assaulted. Any 
reaction you have is normal.  
During the days, weeks and 
months after the assault you 
may have a variety of 
reactions.

> Shock, disbelief, numbness 
> Confusion, lack of concentration 
> Fear, nightmares, panic 
> Sadness, depression, helplessness 
> Anger, betrayal, isolation, guilt

Possible Emotions and Feelings

Possible Physical Reactions
> Loss of appetite, nausea, stomach 
   pain
> Sleeplessness, or sleeping more 
   than usual
> Headaches, feeling tired
> Other body pains (backache, 
   soreness, bruising)

Sexual assault is 
NEVER the 

victim’s fault.



You don’t have to go through this alone.  You have choices and 



Michigan Resources for Help
www.mi.gov/campussexualassault

For some survivors of sexual assault, family and friends can be 
helpful during this time of healing. They may help you feel safe 
just by being near or listening. They may also be able to provide 
emotional support and help you connect with services. Some family 
and friends are not willing or capable of being helpful. It is important 
for you to surround yourself with people who can support you on 
your healing journey.

Family and Friends
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FINDING SUPPORT AND HELP

>  Campus Sexual Assault Information
>  Local Sexual Assault Organizations
>  Michigan Campus Specific Sexual Assault 
    Resources
>  Michigan Campus Specific Title IX Coordinator/
    Misconduct Policy Links



It is important that you get checked for possible injuries and 
pregnancy and that you get treated for sexually-transmitted 
infections. You can seek medical help at any time. However, the days 
immediately after the assault are the only time DNA evidence of 
the assault can be collected.  It is also the only time any substances 
(sometimes called date-rape drugs) can be detected.  All victims of 
sexual assault have a right, under Michigan law, to have a medical 
forensic examination and evidence kit collected up to 5 days after 
the assault. This is done in order to preserve any DNA evidence in 
case you decide to report the assault now or at a later date.

This is a specialized examination that gives you the medical care 
you need and collects DNA evidence (commonly referred to as a 
rape kit). The examination may include emergency contraception, 
treatment for sexually transmitted infections and recommendations 
for follow-up care.  If you agree, DNA evidence of the assault is also 
collected. Even if you think you are not going to report the assault, 
you can still have evidence collected. The police may be notified and 
come talk to you after the examination to see if you need help. You 
do not have to talk to the police to have this exam or to have DNA 
evidence gathered.  This examination should be FREE to you (see 
payment section on next page).ᤀ



Where to Go for Medical Help
SANE Program
There are specialized Sexual Assault Nurse Examiner (SANE) 
programs across Michigan that provide medical forensic 
examinations. SANE programs are often the best source of care 
for victims.  To find SANE services or other providers near you, 
contact a local sexual assault organization by calling 
1-800-656-HOPE or visiting www.mi.gov/campussexualassault.

Hospital Emergency Room (ER)
If your community doesn’t have a SANE program, every hospital ER 
in Michigan is required to provide a medical forensic examination to 
a person stating that they have been sexually assaulted in the 
previous five days and are seeking an exam. 

Campus Health Services or General Practitioner
These providers can treat your medical concerns. They may be able 
to provide referrals to a SANE program or clinic that does medical 
forensic examinations. 

You are not responsible for the cost of a standard medical 
forensic examination, including co-pays or deductibles. Either your 
insurance or the SAFE Response program will pay for the exam and 
evidence collection. If you do not have insurance, or if you have 
safety or privacy concerns about billing your insurance or your 
parents’ insurance, SAFE Response will pay for the examination.  

Paying for the Medical Forensic Examination 

If you have any questions about billing, contact: 
Crime Victim Services Commission, SAFE Response 
1-517-334-SAFE (334-7233)

Questions About Payment

MEDICAL HELP
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If you have filed a police report, you have 
the right to call the police and ask to be 
notified of an arrest in your case, or the 
release of the arrested person or both. If 
you have filed a police report, you also 
have the right to ask about the status 
of your case, including: the name of the 
detective or investigating officer; whether 
the case has been submitted to the pros-
ecuting attorney for review; and whether 
the case has been closed and the reason 
for closure. 

Some of Your Rights During the Criminal Process

You can choose whether or not to talk to the police or make a 
report. It is never too late to talk to the police.

If you make a police report, an officer or detective will be assigned 
to your case. After investigating, the police should send it to the 
prosecuting attorney’s office.  The prosecutor will review the report 
and decide whether to file criminal charges. The prosecutor may 
also wish to talk to you.  

You are free to decide whether or not to participate in the 
investigation process. Most of the time, you should be able to bring 
a support person with you when you talk to the police or 
prosecutor.

Talking to the Police About the Crime

It’s never 
too late to

talk to 
the police.

If you had a medical forensic exam and released the evidence kit 
to law enforcement, you have the right to ask the police for 
information about the testing of that evidence. This includes when 
the evidence kit was sent to a crime lab for testing and 
the results of evidence testing. 

REPORTING SEXUAL ASSAULT
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Under a federal law called Title IX, all schools are required to have 
systems in place to respond to allegations of sexual assault.  

Participating in a Campus Investigation
You can contact your school’s Title IX coordinator at any time to 
receive interim protective measures and/or start the school 



Request for Confidentiality during the Campus 



THE CAMPUS PROCESS

The campus process will be different from school to school.  Most 
schools put a link to their sexual misconduct policies and procedures 
in the Title IX section of their website.  No matter how your college 
or university’s process works, you have the right to:

       > Have the matter handled by appropritately-trained, unbiased
          officials.
       > Be accompanied by a support person during the investigation.
       > Provide evidence and names of witnesses to the investigator.
       > Receive a written notice of the outcome of any investigation 
          and sanctions.
       > Have an equal opportunity as the accused person to 
          participate at every level of the investigation.
       > Be protected from any retaliation for having made a complaint 
          of sexual assault.

Your Rights During the Campus Process

If a student is found responsible for violating a school’s sexual 
misconduct policy, the school can impose a range of sanctions.  
The most serious sanction a school can impose is to expel the 
violating student from school.  The range of sanctions are usually 
listed in the school’s sexual misconduct policy.

Potential Outcomes of Campus Process

Under Title IX, people who make a complaint to their school are 
protected from retaliation.  Retaliation is when any person 
takes action against you (threatening or harassing) for participating 
in your school’s misconduct process.  If you are concerned about 
possible retaliation, talk to the Title IX coordinator.  The Title IX 
coordinator can take steps to address the retaliation, including 
investigating the retaliation as a possible violation of school policy.

Protection from Retaliation
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OTHER LEGAL RESOURCES

Filing for a Personal Protection Order (PPO)



LOCAL RESOURCES


